
REARSBY PARISH COUNCIL        

Minutes of a full Council meeting held on Thursday 3rd March 2022 at 7.30 pm in Rearsby Village Hall
Public Forum
· Thanks were given from the Leicestershire Field Workers Geophysics team for the use of the children’s play area for Magnetometry training.  They may wish to repeat this and use the village hall playing fields.
· There are quite a few potholes in the approach to the ford.  The Clerk will report these to LCC.
· A member of the public had enquired when the roads would be swept in the village.  This information can be found on the Charnwood Borough Council website.
· A request was made for a further bin on Melton Road, towards the Melton end of the village.  The Clerk would report this request to Charnwood Borough Council.
Present                               Councillor M Cooke – Chair
                                            Councillor A Byrne – Vice Chair

                                            Councillor A Higgins
                                            Councillor H Stone

                                            Councillor D Kagure Brown

                                            Councillor K Wills

In Attendance                    Sue Norledge – Clerk
                                             Borough/County Councillor James Poland 

                                             2 members of the public
                                                                                                                                              22/11 Apologies for absence and declarations of interest
Borough/County Poland sent apologies for his lateness.
22/12To confirm minutes of meetings held on Thursday 3rd February
The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 3rd February 22 were agreed as true and accurate record subject to item f being amended to read that ‘the issue of solar panels would be raised by Councillor Higgins and was not being considered by the Village Hall Committee’.
22/13 Progress on outstanding items
a) Progress on items of essential repair and maintenance
· The overhanging branch on the path near to the Church had not yet been removed by Burnt Oak. Councillor Cooke felt that he could remove it as it was now broken.
b) To report any new items of essential repair and maintenance and agree action to be taken
There was nothing new to add apart from the potholes near to the ford and the request for a new bin that were discussed earlier in the meeting.
c) Progress on work within the conker field
· The two new benches had been ordered.  A letter had been received from a resident requesting that one bench is located closely to the path so that it is not too far to walk to the bench.

· Brooksby College had confirmed that they are no longer able to help with the plans for the spinney.  They may be able to reconsider this at some point in the future.

· The Clerk had spoken to the Tree Warden re getting a price for 5 conker trees.  The Clerk would chase him up for this information.
d) Progress on tree planting plans for the village

There had been no further contact from the Forestry team regarding our request to plant some trees on locations owned by LCC.  The Clerk would chase this up, copying Councillor Poland in.
e) Mobile vehicle activated sign location and recording update
The Clerk was to contact Richard Metcalfe to see the latest position on the MVAS.
f)  Progress on Rearsby Village news website
It was confirmed that the website was compliant with the Website Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 2.1.
g) Progress on unregistered land off Mill Road
This issue was still being progressed by Charnwood Borough Council.
h) Progress on fence between Station Road/Conker Field
A reply had been received from the householder to the PC’s letter suggesting either a legal agreement over maintenance costs or installation of small fence around the trunks at the PC’s cost.  The householder did not want to pursue either of these options.
It was agreed that the Clerk would contact the LRALC to seek advice over the maintenance of trees that were not in land owned by the PC.  It was suggested that when this had been clarified that a further meeting is held between the PC and the householders.
It is noted that unknown to the Convent, sometime between 2009 and 2013 the fence was moved and replaced with new fence thus moving the boundary.
i) Progress on potential sources of grant aid
No further progress could be made until there were some firm plans for the work to the proposed gardens in the children’s play area.
j) Progress on speed checks in the village
No more information had been received.
k) Progress on village tranquillity and reflection garden

Unfortunately, Brooksby College had confirmed that they were not able to help in the design of the garden.  It was agreed to try and get a design from one of the local landscape companies.
The Clerk reported that CBC had confirmed that there was no need for planning permission for the installation of the garden.
l) Progress on ideas for Queen’s 70th year anniversary including proposals for event on the village hall playing fields
The proposals for an event on the village playing fields were being progressed by interested residents.
Possible ideas were discussed including decorating the brook bridge, bunting around the village green, best decorated house, a memory board of meeting the Queen in the church, the planting of bulbs in the conker field, a maypole on the village green and knitted gold crowns for the brook railings.
m) Progress on items for submission for LCC members Highways Fund
Councillor Poland reported that this year’s allocation was being spent on a large project in Queniborough, However, it was moving into a second year and there may be some possibility of funding next year.
22/14 Police, County Councillor and Borough Councillors reports
a) County/Borough Councillor Report
Councillor Poland reported that-;
· LCC had passed a budget intended to protect essential council services.  The authority is intending to increase its share of the council tax bill by 3%.  Charnwood has agreed to raise its share of the council tax by 3.52% for a band D property.

· The East Midlands Freeport has secured formal Government approval for its plans to offer businesses locating in the Freeport special initiatives.

· Leicestershire has taken the next step towards securing a multi million-pound deal to bring devolved powers to the County.

· A host of special events will be held in the City and County to celebrate Her Majesty the Queen’s Platinum jubilee.  Details can be found at www.leicesteshire.gov.uk/platinum-jubilee 
b) Police Report and crime and safety in Rearsby
No report was made.
c) Village Warden Reports
Heritage Warden report
No report was made.
Tree Warden Report
No report was made.
Flood Warden report
It was agreed that the reply from the Environment Agency would be shared with Rearsby Scene and put on the notice board and the various Facebook pages.
Nature Warden report
No report had been received.
e) Monthly risk assessment and village safety report
Councillor Wills had undertaken a risk assessment.  Items of note-;

· There were some gaps on the safety matting on the children’s play area.  This was not highlighted as an area of concern by the CBC inspection; therefore it would be monitored.
· There was moss on the safety matting.  The Clerk would ask Derek to see what he could do about this.

· There was a broken fence between the conker field and the drive of the convent development. The Clerk would report this to the site manager.
f)  Report back from Village Hall Committee meeting 
The next meeting was on 15th March.
g) Any issues from LRALC round robin
There was nothing further to report.
h) Finance (including cheques, balances and budgets)
The balance of the accounts on 28.2.22 was £15,693.31
S Norledge - wages and expenses – £279.93
DCK Accounting – payroll - £30.00
LRLAC – internal audit £220.00
The bank reconciliation to 28.2.22 was noted.
22/15New Business
a) To discuss reports of inconsiderate parking on Brookhouse Close
A resident had written expressing concerns over inconsiderate parking on Brookhouse Close and also on the junction of Brook Street with the Melton Road.  This would be reported to the PCSO by the Clerk, but the resident would be encouraged to send any photographic evidence to the PCSO and also to Charnwood Borough Council as they had the powers to enforce parking restrictions on behalf of Leicestershire County Council.
22/16 Planning 
P/22/0164/2 39a Mill Road, single storey extension and roof lights

No comments were made.
P/22/0011/2 1756 Melton Road, installation of external door and casement windows
No comments were made.
22/17Correspondence received that is not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
A request had been received from a company who were undertaking research into informal open access areas in Leicestershire.  They were undertaking this work on behalf of Leicestershire County Council.  The Clerk would reply, referring them to the Neighbourhood Plan as this gave details of all open spaces in Rearsby.
22/18 Chairman’s report, including article for submission to Rearsby Scene
Councillor Cooke would write the article for submission to the Rearsby Scene.
Date and time of next meeting

Thursday 7th April at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
The meeting closed at 8.30  pm
Signed………………………………………. (Chairman, Rearsby Parish Council)

Dated………………………………………..
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